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Waupaca County Nutrition & Activity Coalition

Waupaca County NuAct Coalition General Membership Meeting Minutes
Thursday, August 6, 2009

“Addressing Access to Fruits & Vegetables--Farm to School/Community Efforts”
Members present:  Alyson Luchini (UWEX), Nancy Krueger (ADRC), Linda Beres (AmeriCorps), Marilyn Herman (UWEX), Connie Abert (UWEX), Kjersti Olson (UW-LaCrosse student), Pat Phair (Waupaca Community Garden), Brenda Bushaw (FSD, Manawa School District), Steve Scheller (King Berry Farm & Greenhouse), Mary Ellie (DHHS & Iola School Nurse), Gail Yest (DHHS-Health Services Coordinator), Bev Hall (DHHS-WIC)
Meeting Purpose:  to reassess coalition structure and outreach tools, to present speakers on topics  related to farm to school, to present opportunities for members to share information, to update members on current grant project.

Desired Outcomes:

· Take part in farm to school/community presentations

· Engage in discussion regarding farm to school initiatives in local schools/communities; share 

       resources among members

· Discuss, and come to agreement on, updated mission, strategies, and outreach brochure to reflect current coalition focus

· For members to be aware of community gardens grant activities

Outcome #1:  

Linda Beres (AmeriCorps): gave lessons on fruits/vegetables in classrooms in all school districts except Iola (Brent Wiersma covered Iola).  Teachers were able to use the lessons to also tie into English and Math subjects.  Lessons and foods made received very positively.  In Manawa, she tied her lesson into the Food for America program (3rd grade) in which students were introduced to agriculture. A goal was to use these lessons to help support produce that Food Service Directors might purchase for use in school cafeterias.  

Brent Wiersma (AmeriCorps): unable to attend, but it was shared that he worked with schools from a grower’s perspective and helped kids start vegetable plants in the classroom.

Steve Scheller (King Berry Farm):  
Growing produce more efficiently:  he tries to use organic methods when possible, but will use fungicide and insecticide when needed for better plants.  Start with quality plants and seeds to get a good 

product.  Check plants over before planting—may have to spray—will help save time and spray over spraying in the field.  Uses black plastic with some plants—helps with weed control and moves up harvesting about 2 weeks.  Uses natural manure and mulch which helps speed up harvest.  To save on hoeing, “cross-plants” so can cultivate both ways through rows; this also cuts down on spraying for weeds.

Extending the season:  uses a green house for tomatoes, raspberries.  He uses the greenhouse for an earlier harvest instead of extending the season later (plants in April and harvests in early July).  Not cost effective to use the greenhouse through the whole winter due to electricity for lights and furnace, but can 

go to end of November or start earlier in the spring. In a greenhouse you can control rainfall/watering, which can cut down on cracked/moldy vegetables; however, you do have to water more than outside because of the higher temperature inside.  Also helps control animals getting into garden.  If you pull the sides of the greenhouse down you can extend the season even farther into fall; you can reuse the plastic.  The greenhouse concept can be used on a smaller scale for school or community gardens, especially with fall crops.  You can order greenhouse frames through greenhouse magazines.

When to pick—how to tell when produce is ripe:  will help decrease waste of picking produce too soon. Watermelon: yellow spot on bottom; they slip off the vine; dull, hollow thump, curly cue is dark; lose some of their shine.  Cantaloupe: lighter color, fragrance, more netting will be a better melon, less will be bland; ants around the stem end.  Squash: yellow/orange spot on bottom of acorn squash; test skin with fingernail; green flecking around stem end on butternut squash gets less and will turn more brown.  Suggested to talk to people who will be using the produce (restaurant, school, etc.) to find out how they want produce to be (small, big, etc.)

Outcome #2 (Sharing):

*Important to educate people on locally grown produce that they don’t always look/taste like commercially grown produce in stores; good for students to have exposure to these different types of fruits/vegetables.

*Benefit of buying local produce: can ask how it was grown (were pesticides used, etc.)

*Brenda Bushaw (FSD of Manawa Schools) does not have any restrictions for what the school can purchase locally (unlike the Wisconsin Veterans Home, for example); they have to purchase 75-80% from their vendor and the rest can be from other sources.  They have used local tomatoes, cucumbers, and melons in the school; fresh fruits/vegetables twice a week.  Can use 20-40# of tomatoes/week (may be able to receive some extra from the Waupaca Community Garden).  Had salad bar in high school and now has in other 2 school buildings; purchased fresh spinach from Brent Wiersma—it lasted longer than vendor bought (2-2 ½ weeks) and was well received; will look at purchasing future local produce from Brent & New London CSA (Brenda Thyssen).  Didn’t think using fresh produce increased time/labor for kitchen staff; they allowed for produce time by making their fresh baked goods on alternate days, then would have staff who would normally bake cut up produce.

*Pat Phair (Waupaca Community Garden): goal was to increase production in the garden—have now increased in size to 2 acres; purchased more efficient plants and planted more efficiently; need to look at continuing to improve distribution (presently giving to 10 sites); would be willing to offer extra produce to other school districts.  Rawhide called with interest in receiving produce.  Gave produce to make salsa to Waupaca high school during last growing season.  Need to look at what the consumer or business will want, not necessarily unusual or exotic varieties that may not be used.

Outcome #3:

Discussed making changes to mission statement to reflect focus on “community” efforts, not just children and families.  All present approved new mission statement for NuAct to read:  “to enhance the 

health of our children, families, and communities through improved nutritional choices and increased physical activities.”

Discussed updating goals to reflect goals decided on during Jan. 2008 general meeting.  All present approved new goals—refer to attached outreach brochure for complete listing.

Discussed making changes to outreach brochure which was originally developed about 5 years ago.  Numerous changes were suggested to update list of partners, NuAct sponsored activities & resources, 

strategies, more current data to support ongoing efforts to reduce risk of obesity, and to include note about recent Community Needs Assessment findings.  All present approved changes.  (Note: after meeting several “cosmetic” changes were made to the final version of the brochure).  Please refer to attached outreach brochure to see changes.  It was reinforced that our outreach brochure is a tool that can be used by our partners to promote ongoing efforts of the coalition and garner support, justify time spent at places of employment spent on coalition efforts, and provide documentation of coalition goals, strategic plan, and ongoing activities for project or grant efforts.

Outcome #5:

(Due to the lack of time remaining, it was decided to save a more detailed update on the Community Gardens Grant project to a future NuAct News or email and use the remaining time to update coalition members on 2 other projects NuAct has vested interest in: Safe Routes to School and  Environmental Youth Connections.  These projects focus on opportunities for physical activity and can help fulfill our Prevention Grant Objective that helps fund coalition activities.  We are looking into sponsoring a meeting/training with Clintonville school staff who are pursing transportation options for their after school program and the Safe Routes to School/Walking Bus concepts might tie in )

Safe Routes to School—Kjersti Olson, UW-LaCrosse student

(refer to attached powerpoint)

There is a toolkit to use when implementing this program.

Clintonville schools are looking into using this concept, but they are only in the 2nd year of their after school program and don’t have the manpower to implement this.  They have requested Connie talk w/Chis Strauman at the elementary school for assistance.

National Walk to School Day is Oct. 7th this year; was suggested could use that day as a way to pilot Safe Routes to School.  The East Central WI Regional Planning Commission, which provided some resources to us on this topic, might have some funding to help promote activities (for signage on city streets, rewards for kids, printing, etc.)  Could a school PTO help sponsor, or members of the police department agree to walk a portion of the route with kids, or trail committee members include it as part of their trails??  Could have “meeting points” where the mayor or police could join in the walk.  Could also include seniors—they might be willing to be part of the “walking bus” as a form of physical activity.

Environmental Youth Connections  (EYC):  Connie Abert

http://www.uwex.edu/ces/cty/waupaca/EYC.html
Provides professional development to teachers to encourage students to get outdoors.  One of their goals is: Health—outdoor experiences result in reduced inactivity and improved health—so a great tie-in to NuAct.  They have all their lesson plans on their website, so all schools/staff can access them. Connie shared a map they have of Riverside Park in Waupaca on Google.  The biggest barrier they’re running into is transportation.  One of their partners, Pheasants Forever, is interested in helping and will partner with schools.

Adjourn
NuAct Mission is to enhance the health of our children and families 

through improved nutritional choices and increased physical activities.
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